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Vulvar squamous cell carcinoma with a fatal outcome
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Case description

Female, 53 years old, with no relevant personal or family his-
tory, no smoking habits nor alcohol or drugs consumption, with 
out-of-date cervical cancer screening. From a nuclear family, at 
Duvall’s VI life stage, co-lived with her husband and two chil-
dren. She went to a General and Family Medicine consultation 
for vulvar lesion with about one year of evolution, worsening 
in the past three weeks with bleeding and purulent discharge. 
Physical examination revealed a large ulcerated and painful le-
sion (15 cm x 10 cm) involving the leg labia majora and genito-
crural sulcus 1,5 cm from the urethra and 1 cm from the anal 
margin. Hard inguinal adenopathy where palpable bilaterally 
(Figure 1). The patient was urgently referred to Gynecology. Pel-
vic magnetic resonance imaging revealed a vulvar tumor with 
a posterior limit of the lesion immediately anterior to the anus 
(without involvement of the rectum) and anterior limit at the 
mons pubis (152 mm x 89 mm x 33 mm) (Figure 2). Likewise 
revealed invasion of the distal third of the urethra and vagina, 

and bilateral inguinal adenopathies with necrotic conglomerate 
on the leg (72 mm transverse axis), external and internal iliac 
chain on the leg and mesorectum (Figure 3). Imaging showed 
an enlargement of the leg thigh with edematous infiltration of 
sog tissues on pubic region and root of the leg thigh. Imaging 
through Computed Axial Tomography showed no distant metas-
tasis. Biopsy of the lesion confirmed a moderately differentiated 
squamous cell carcinoma, considered Stage IVB, and proposed 
upfront chemotherapy. The patient died five days ager the first 
administration session of carboplatin and paclitaxel.

Discussion

Vulvar cancer is one of the least common forms of gyne-
cologic malignancies. At least 75 percent of vulvar cancer are 
squamous cell carcinoma with most of them being associated 
with Human Papillomavirus infection. Risk factors include vul-
var or cervical intraepithelial neoplasia, a prior history of cer-
vical cancer, cigareme smoking, vulvar lichen sclerosus, immu-
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Figure 1: Vulvar squamous cell carcinoma.

Figure 2: Extent of vulvar squamous cell carcinoma.

Figure 3: 

nodeficiency syndromes, and northern European ancestry [1]. 
Many patients are asymptomatic at the time of diagnosis. How-
ever, some have vulvar pruritus or bleeding. Typically present-
ing with a vulvar lesion, such as a unifocal vulvar plaque, ulcer, 
or mass on the labia majora. Usually, lesions are firm, white, 
red, or skin-colored papules, nodules, or plaques. Varying de-
grees of erosion or ulceration may occur. The surface is ogen 

friable. Other presentations could be pain, dysuria, dyschezia, 
rectal bleeding and enlarged lymph node in the groin or lower-
extremity edema, but these are less common and suggest ad-
vanced disease. Vulvar cancer is an histologic diagnosis. There 
are two subtypesti the keratinizing, differentiated, or simplex 
type, which is more common, especially in older women, and 
associated with lichen sclerosus but not HPV infection; and the 
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classic, warty or Bowenoid type, predominantly associated with 
HPV (16,18,33) and found in younger patients [1]. The treat-
ment of vulvar squamous cell carcinoma depends on both the 
extent of the vulvar lesion and the lymph node evaluation. Vul-
var cancer is classified by the 2021 International Federation of 
Gynecology and Obstetrics (FIGO) staging system. For patients 
with unresectable, locally advanced disease, it is preferred 
chemoradiation. For patients who present initially with stage 
IVB, chemotherapy, generally with the combination of carbo-
platin and paclitaxel is preferred. Restaging exams with Com-
puted Tomography of the thorax, abdomen, and pelvis every 
three cycles are performed, and Positron emission tomography 
is optional. For patients with stage IVB disease limited to the 
pelvic lymph nodes, definitive chemoradiation with curative in-
tent may be considered. Extension to any of the upper/proximal 
two-thirds of urethra, upper/proximal two-thirds vagina, blad-
der mucosa, rectal mucosa, or fixed to pelvic bone are treated 
with definitive chemoradiation. Ager chemoradiation, many le-
sions respond completely or there is only a residual tumor, that 
can be resected surgically [2]. Inguinal and/or femoral node in-
volvement is the most significant prognostic factor for survival. 

Other prognostic factors include stage (which encompasses 
size and depth of invasion), capillary lymphatic space invasion, 
and older age. Reported five-year survival ranges from 70 to 93 
percent for patients with negative nodes, to 25 to 41 percent 
for those with positive nodes. Evidence suggests that patients 
treated for HPV-associated vulvar cancer have bemer disease 
outcomes [3]. The present case highlights the importance of 
longitudinal and regular follow-up in primary care, as the first 
point of contact to healthcare services and the manager of the 
patient’s health.
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